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ABSTRACT 

This paper is about a marketing educational case approach to consumer studies. Various approaches to 
consumer studies have been developed. Although not totally new, the anthropological approach is suggested to be 
adopted to help students understand consumer behaviors. Anthropology and consumer studies are two related 
academic fields in terms of theoretical and methodological traditions. Adopting the anthropological approach 
through practitioner-oriented projects could be fruitful although more improvements are needed. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Various approaches have been developed to teach 
consumer behavior, such as a psychological approach, a 
sociological approach, an economic approach, and a mar
ket research approach, among others. It is obviously that 
different approaches may not share the same focuses, for 
example, the psychological approach stresses the con
sumers’ psychological processes in terms of consumption 
decision making and post-consumption evaluation (Statt 
1997); the market research approach stresses the linkages 
between the study of consumer behavior and the practice 
of marketing research (Finch 1997). There is no “black 
and white” cut off to determine which approach is better 
but the teaching outcomes may be significantly influ
enced by the approach that individual instructors adopt. In 
most cases it is up to the individual instructors to decide 
which approach or combined several approaches should 
be adopted according to his or her experiences, knowl
edge, and preferences to gain the best outcome. In his 
teaching practice, the author has adopted and developed 
an anthropological approach to consumer studies, which 
he would like to share with his colleagues in the marketing 
education world. 

This paper first probes the relationship between an
thropology and consumer behavior in terms of academic 
connections. Secondly, it defines the anthropological 
approach to the study of consumer behavior, and presents 
the rationale as to why the author adopted and developed 
the anthropological approach as a pedagogical method. 
Thirdly, it presents the way the author designed the course 
and how he integrated the anthropological approach into 
the course on consumer behavior by using food service 

business as observation sites. Finally, it will discuss some 
pros and cons, based on an analysis of the students’ work, 
of the anthropological approach to marketing education, 
and some suggestions by the author for better practice for 
any business faculty members who are willing to adopt the 
anthropological approach in marketing education. 

Consumer Studies and Anthropology 

The primary purpose for studying consumer behav
ior as part of marketing the curriculum is to help students 
understand why and how consumers make their purchase 
decisions. In a real business world, with a good under
standing of consumer behavior the marketers will be able 
to make better strategies for higher profitability. While 
much consumer behavior research has traditionally been 
psychological and statistical, the anthropological approach 
employs more subjective and qualitative methods that are 
invaluable within a number of contexts. Abrams (2000) 
indicates that in some cases quantitative analysis might 
not help decision makers to truly understand consumers, 
while “descriptive anthropology” (qualitative and obser
vational) research often provides revealing insights. In 
recent years, anthropologically-inspired research tactics 
have become increasingly prominent within consumer 
research. For example, Thompson and Hirschman (1995) 
applied classic anthropology theories to study the con
sumers’ self-conception of body images and self care 
practices in the modern urban society to help the market
ers understand the relationship between consumer “so
cialized body” and consumption behavior. McFarlane 
(2001) observes that when consumer reaction to a new 
product needs to be determined, companies traditionally 
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turn to the qualitative focus group (another qualitative 
method). 

The core concept in anthropology is culture. Accord
ing to one source, it is reasonable to estimate that between 
25 percent and 50 percent of behavior is culturally deter
mined (Gannon 1993). Therefore, it is important to look 
at cultural variation to understand variation in behavior; 
this principle applies to the consumer behavior studies 
exceptionally well. Anthropology provides useful meth
ods for analyzing particular cultures. Harris and Moran 
(1987), for example, focus on the fact that culture pro
vides people with a sense of who they are, gives them a 
feeling of belonging, establishes rules of how to behave, 
and offers rankings of what goals are important, etc. 
Culture provides a learned, shared, and interrelated set of 
symbols, codes, values, knowledge, etc. that justify and 
motivate human behavior. In recent years, those with 
international experience have written any number of 
guides of foreign countries that help those in international 
business to understand diverse cultures in order to be more 
effective within that context. 

Marsha Richins, in his President’s Address to the 
2000 Annual Conference of Association for Consumer 
Research, stresses that consumer research should be viewed 
as a social science. Consumption is important to economic 
performance; it is connected to personal health and well
being; and many pressing social problems are related to 
consumer behavior. He further indicates that consump
tion impacts virtually every aspect of our life (Richins 
2000). Although consumer behavior can be viewed as a 
social science, it is often not treated as such. As a result, 
the focus is often on the psychological factors of the 
individual and not the social context of behavior and 
motivation. After all, consumer research is a multifaceted 
discipline that combines applied aspects of psychology 
and the social sciences and uses them to understand the 
behavior of consumers and the marketplace. As a result, 
some researchers focus to such a degree upon psychology 
that they might pay relatively little attention to cultural 
concerns. 

Much consumer behavior research is conducted at 
the individual level. However, a comparative research at 
the culture level is suggested (Mooij 2004). McCracken 
(1990) demonstrates how the consumption process has 
meanings that resonate from culture. For McCracken, 
consumption is broadly defined to include the processes 
by which consumer goods and services are created, bought, 
and used. According to McCracken, the relationship be
tween culture and consumption is profoundly interrelated 
within three contexts: history, theory, and practice. As 
such, anthropology and especially its ethnographic meth
ods have been becoming increasingly popular sources 
from which to borrow tools to investigate marketing and 
consumer behavior since the late 20th century (Olsen 
1995). More and more anthropologists have involved 
themselves recently with consumer studies. More and 

more anthropologists do research on consumers’ behav
ior that helps high-tech companies to design new products 
for the market based on their findings. They conduct 
observational research, dispatching anthropologists to 
employ their ethnographic skills by interviewing, watch
ing, and videotaping consumers in their natural habitats. 
It is reported that companies like Apple, Motorola, Xerox, 
and Intel, as well as telecommunications and cable com
panies, have brought anthropologists into the corporate 
fold. The goal is to apply what the anthropologists learn to 
new product concepts by understanding the customer 
(Hafner 1999). 

Meanwhile, more and more marketers are using an
thropological methods in their marketing practice. For 
example, Holt (1998), by employing anthropological ap
proaches, found out that cultural capitals structure the 
American people’s consumption patterns and behaviors. 
Griffith (1998) using semi-structured interview technique 
conducted research among both buyers and sellers in 
Jordan’s central marketplace and illustrated a few of the 
many ways culture may influence one aspect of a retail 
structure in tradition-based societies. In a similar study, 
Rossiter and Chan (1998) found out that ethnicity plays a 
significant role in doing business and consumption. 

The anthropological approach is effective in con
sumer studies because anthropologists and anthropolog
ical methods offer an alternative perspective. Using ad
vertising as an example, while focus groups might be used 
to look at the demographics of a region to best select a 
specific advertising campaign, an anthropologist would 
study how people react to the ad. An anthropologist might 
notice that sometimes people go to the bathroom or 
kitchen during commercials while others mute them to
gether. Because people may be performing multiple tasks, 
the only way to know what they are doing is through 
observation, one of the fundamental skills that anthropol
ogists use in their field studies. Along with the conceptual 
and methodological contributions anthropology offers, 
there are specific analytical and research techniques from 
which students who study consumer behaviors can bene
fit (DeJesus and Tian 2004; Hafner 1999; Sherry 1995). 

Teaching Consumer Behavior Through an Anthropo-
logical Approach 

Business education is designed to provide individu
als with knowledge, skills, and abilities to meet local, 
state, and national needs for business leaders and employ
ment. Although business professors are largely commit
ted to the vocational preparation of students, they espouse 
contrasting pedagogic philosophies in seeking to achieve 
this goal. However, in spite of the variety in goals sought 
and pedagogy implemented, similar issues can be found 
when professors attempt to change the approach in which 
they teach business. A study by Nulty and Barrett (1996) 
indicated that business students prefer pedagogies that are 
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active and concrete. Stewart and Felicetti (1992) found 
that marketing majors, relative to non-marketing majors, 
preferred a learning style that was either methodological 
or holistic. Anthropological approach in teaching con
sumer behavior is therefore widely accepted in the busi
ness education field. For instance, in some Asian business 
schools the theory and methodology of anthropology has 
been introduced into the international business research 
courses. Three frameworks were designed for this type of 
courses. The first was a cultural awareness model adapted 
from Morgan’s (1980) idea of paradigmatic orthodoxy 
getting in the way of embracing new perspectives. The 
second was key organizing principles (KOPS). The third 
was a mapping model designed to allow researchers to 
chart their own cultural position and the position judged 
to be that of respondents on a set of cultural dimensions 
deemed to be central to the research context (Whiteley 
2001). Apparently, the disciplinary background of busi
ness professors is significant to understanding their atti
tudes to both pedagogy and epistemology. In this case, the 
teaching approach under discussion fits well into the well 
established business education pedagogy (DeMoranville 
et al. 2000; Macfarlane 1998; Pharr et al. 1997). 

Teaching consumer behavior, like teaching almost 
any marketing course, involves assigning new terms or 
terminologies to unfamiliar theoretical frameworks and 
concepts. To accomplish this, marketing professors often 
break down the subject matter into a number of relatively 
distinct sub-areas for study, such as the “four Ps in the 
marketing mix.” Exploration of each of the component 
parts allows the student to develop an understanding of 
each of the areas deemed important to an overall under
standing of the overall topic. Unfortunately, students 
typically have problems understanding the conceptual 
linkages between the fundamental components. It is in 
these linkages that business practitioners say the business’ 
competitive advantage lies (Porter 1980). As such, busi
ness suggests that higher education needs to facilitate 
learning by using more practitioner-oriented exercises to 
help students understand the linkages and interactions 
between various concepts (Oblinger and Verville 1998). 
The anthropological teaching approach to consumer stud
ies under discussion here is one type of practitioner-
oriented practices as it is based on participant-observa
tion. 

While fully supporting the merits of extended partic
ipant-observation, the instructor let students know that his 
personal experience convinced him that marketers could 
successfully employ many aspects of an anthropological 
perspective in marketing in a shorter time frame. While 
the results will not be an ethnography (nor are they 
designed to be), they can be complete enough to help the 
marketers to understand the driving forces that shape 
consumers’ belief and behaviors in a particular market 
(Tian 1999, 1998). It is claimed that there is no better way 
to get close to the consumer or any other marketplace 

stakeholder for that matter than by using ethnography as 
a bridge. To help the students understand what ethnogra
phy is the instructor showed them films that demonstrate 
how anthropologists do their field work. 

To help the students apply the anthropological ap
proach in consumer behavior study, it is very important to 
give lectures on anthropological methodologies. The pri
mary technique anthropologists use to study culture is 
participant-observation, which involves living among a 
group of people, observing and recording their behavior, 
and participating in their daily lives as much as possible. 
The resulting account of a cultural system and its members 
is termed ethnography. While doing participant-observa
tion, anthropologists try to adopt an outside-in approach 
to uncover “native” images for events and behavior by 
observers. These “native” images are recorded separately 
from the researcher’s images – observations and interpre
tations. Thus, through a kind of “stereovision” (image of 
the left eye and image from the right eye) two distinct texts 
are created. These texts must be analyzed separately and 
then combined to reveal any differences. To resolve 
existing discrepancies, “native” informants should be 
asked to comment on the researcher’s descriptions and 
explanation. These comments serve as check on the re
searcher’s ethnocentrism while adding greater depth to 
the “native” view. In the same way, discrepancies within 
the “native” text need to be uncovered and explained. 
Indeed, the richest accounts of a cultural system incorpo
rate both contradiction and controversy as consensus. 

It is also very important to let students understand that 
anthropologists use a variety of data-gathering techniques 
in the field. Traditionally, these have been largely quali
tative, and include structured and unstructured inter
views; hypothetical situations; the analysis of critical 
events, social networks, myth and folklore, life histories; 
and historical reconstruction. In practice, anthropologists 
also employ qualitative techniques along with more quan
titative approaches (survey, for example), especially if 
they are doing research in complex organizations. Even 
when quantitative and qualitative techniques are com
bined, the author argues that in-depth participant-obser
vation (lasting at least several months) is the mainstay of 
valid anthropological research. 

Textbooks and Supplementary Reading Materials 

Although consumer behavior textbooks typically in
clude an obligatory discussion of culture, such content is 
often truncated, combined with other issues, and as a 
result culture can easily be overlooked or discounted. 
From a practical point of view, the concept of culture and 
its implications for consumer research are often lost in the 
shuffle. The profound impact of culture upon consumer 
response, however, is observable and undeniable (Dou
glas and Craig 1995; Griffith and Ryans 1995). Those 
teaching marketing, consumer research, advertising, etc. 
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need to scan the textbooks they use to be sure these topics 
are adequately addressed. Where they are not, supple
mental materials need to be added. In this case, the author 
used Schiffman and Kanuk’s book Consumer Behavior as 
the text for the consumer behavior classes because they 
have adopted a multiple approach, especially in the dis
cussion of consumers in their social and cultural settings. 

The instructor developed the anthropological ap
proach by taking the advantage of the textbook while 
integrating his own expertise and knowledge into the 
course design. Schiffman and Kanuk assign five chapters 
in their book to discuss the relations between cultural 
issues and consumer behaviors, making it possible for the 
instructor to teach in an anthropological approach. The 
anthropological approach encompasses both a way of 
viewing consumer behaviors and techniques for under
standing those behaviors (cf., Sherry 1995). In an effort to 
gain the integration of marketing and anthropological 
concepts and skills, the author designed several lectures 
that focused on the relations between cultures and con
sumer behaviors by integrating anthropological princi
ples into the classroom. These lectures were designed to 
lead the students to understand some fundamental con
cepts and methods in anthropology, and their implications 
in studying consumer behaviors. To help the students 
become interested in the anthropological approach to the 
study of consumer behaviors, the author used his own 
work to illustrate what anthropologists do and how to use 
anthropological skills in marketing practice. 

The instructor also assigned some extra readings that 
dealt with anthropological theories and methods and their 
implementation in marketing practice for the students to 
read after class. These reading materials were deliberately 
selected from various leading academic journals and 
magazines for the purpose of fostering the student’s 
interest in and understanding of anthropology and mar
keting. The materials selected include a monograph Con-
temporary Marketing and Consumer Behavior: An An-
thropological Sourcebook edited by Sherry (1995). This 
book is the most comprehensive one at the current time 
that deals with the basic theories and methods in under
standing consumer behavior through the anthropological 
approach. The contributors demonstrated very well how 
anthropological theories and methods can be applied to 
study consumer behavior by case analyses and theoretical 
discussion. Another book, Why We Buy: The Science of 
Shopping, written by cultural anthropologist Underhill 
(1999), is also strongly recommended to the students. In 
this book the author, by applying an anthropological 
research methodology, divulges more about consumer 
behavior than individual consumers may know them
selves: how a consumer ignores items shoved onto the 
bottom shelf, how a customer likes touching the merchan
dise, whether the merchandise is paperbacks or under
wear. It describes what consumers do, and what they do 
not do, in stores, restaurants and showrooms. The findings 

contained in the book have much to do with marketing and 
retailing practice and with consumer behavior studies as 
well. 

The instructor used supplementary materials to dem
onstrate that in the field of consumer behavior, qualitative 
researchers often employ anthropological or anthropo
logically inspired techniques (such as the naturalistic 
method of Belk, Sherry, Wallendorf 1989) in order to 
study consumers actually living their lives and making 
decisions regarding the purchase and consumption of 
products. Marketing involves targeting an audience for a 
product and then selling it. Working within this process, 
anthropologists are often responsible for finding out how 
specific items are purchased, valued, and consumed as 
well as what feelings particular people have regarding 
certain products and their use. By recording in great detail 
how people live and how products fit into their lives, 
anthropologists often gain useful information that could 
not be easily gained from a formal interview. As a result, 
an increasing number of anthropologists are being hired 
by industry (Walsh 2001). 

The students were asked to discuss the reading mate
rials in groups and were encouraged to present to the class 
their findings from the reading assignments with an em
phasis on how could they implement what they had 
learned into their research projects. Moreover, the indi
vidual students were required to write an article review 
based on the reading assignments. They were encouraged 
to make comments on how the authors used the anthropo
logical approach in the study of consumer behavior and to 
suggest how they would use the same approach in their 
studies. For example, one group of the students, upon 
finishing their reading assignment, decided to use the 
ethnographic approach, to study consumer behavior at the 
college’s cafeteria. They suggested that participant obser
vation was one of the best ways for them to conduct such 
research. Accordingly they prepared their research pro
posal and started their research project. The participant 
observation helped the group collect enough first hand 
data to conduct the analysis of the consumers at the 
college cafeteria. 

Learning Consumer Behaviors Through Participant-
Observations 

Teaching and learning is interactive. Despite the fact 
that learning is all-pervasive in our life, there is no single, 
universal theory of how people learn. There are two major 
schools of thought concerning the learning process: one 
consists of behavior theories, the other of cognitive theo
ries. Cognitive theorists view learning as a function of 
purely mental process, whereas behavioral theorists focus 
almost exclusively on observable behaviors (responses) 
that occur as the result of exposure to stimuli (Schiffman 
and Kanuk 2004). It is suggested that good marketing 
strategy often be based upon a defined set of consumer 
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behaviors. Yet, students can forget this truism when they 
discuss sometimes esoteric and often complex findings of 
consumer studies and their corresponding models. It was 
found that the truths and power of consumer analysis 
become real to students when they directly observed a 
variety of consumers in different shopping situations 
(Pharr 1997). Observation is the principal method in 
anthropological marketing research. However, students 
often will not automatically make the connections be
tween the study of consumer behavior and the practice of 
anthropological marketing research. This is particularly 
true for the undergraduate students; they are more easily 
drawn to the psychological approach to the study of 
consumer behavior given the fact that most consumer 
behavior textbooks are written with this approach (Tian 
2001). 

To help the students understand the principles of 
consumer behavior, the instructor designed two assign
ments that strengthened the linkages between anthropol
ogy and marketing. He designed two projects – one mini-
report, and one comprehensive research project. For the 
mini-report assignment, students were required to write 
up a mini-report analysis of consumer behaviors based on 
their own observations/experiences at any food service 
site. They were encouraged to use one or two concepts and 
methods that they had learned from the course to record 
and analyze consumer behaviors in a real business situa
tion. Each student was also directed to discuss, with the 
instructor, individually the progress and problems per
taining to the fieldwork and observations at least once 
during the period when the research was conducted. By 
doing so the instructor would have the opportunity to 
make some comments and suggestions on their individual 
fieldwork and observations. 

The instructor read and graded the students’ mini-
report with the individual student present. The instructor 
would praise the individual students for what they had 
done correctly and made comments on what they did not 
do properly. Then he would let the individual students tell 
him how they could improve their work if they were asked 
to re-do the assignment. Through the mini-report practice 
and the interaction with the instructor, the students learned 
more about how to observe and how to record the data. 
Moreover, the students were trained how to analyze the 
rural data and how to write the research report based on 
primary data they collected. The mini-report training 
helped build a solid foundation for the students to conduct 
their final comprehensive research project. 

For the comprehensive research project, the students 
were directed to study the consumers at any food service 
business through participant observation and other meth
ods, such as interviews and questionnaire survey. The 
students were requested to properly record and keep their 
original fieldwork notes, which would be graded together 
with their final reports. By the time the comprehensive 
research project started, the great majority of the students 

had already mastered the basic skills in doing fieldwork, 
conducting observations, taking notes, which they had 
learned and practiced from their previous mini report 
projects. However, to help the students and to provide 
advice on site, the instructor also accompanied individual 
students to lunches or dinners in their selected food 
service sites from time to time during the period when they 
were doing the fieldwork. Students were encouraged to do 
some interviews while the instructor was present, so that 
they could get the advice immediately if they needed. 
They were also encouraged to exchange information as 
much as they could but they had to give each other credit 
if they did such an exchange in their final reports. 

This project had a number of benefits for students. 
For instance, it acquainted them with observational re
search techniques and the subjectivity inherent in pure 
observation. Moreover, it made them realize that trends or 
patterns are revealed by consumer analysis while rein
forcing many of the age, gender, ethnic-based, or other 
consumer findings presented in textbooks. Next, it was a 
true-to-life illustration of the differences between non-
probability and probability sampling. And finally, it in
variably caused the students to become more aware of 
their own consumer behavior. The results of their compre
hensive projects turned out to be very good and the quality 
of the research reports, according to the comparison by the 
instructor, was much improved from their mini reports. 

The students claimed that they learned concrete skills 
and knowledge through their hands-on experiences than 
they did through the textbook and in-class lectures be
cause the anthropological approach directly involved 
them with the consumer and gave them a better under
standing about consumer behavior (cf., Table 1). For 
instance, through participant observation, the students 
realized that they themselves could be used as research 
instruments, which helped them understand all other 
types of research instruments, such as interviews and 
questionnaire surveys. More importantly, the students 
learned how to collect first-hand research data in their 
everyday life. These skills and course concepts would be 
abstract to them if the students had not been guided in their 
hands-on work. One student wrote: “I learned that in order 
to be a successful observer you must do just that. If you 
want to see what consumers are doing and saying then you 
must sit back and observe. As an observer you need to look 
at the body language of the customer, facial expressions, 
and listen to what they are saying. This is a good process 
that takes a while to get used to, but after you get the hang 
of it you pick up on many things that you normally would 
miss. Your eyes and ears are the best tools that I used when 
conducting this research. I enjoyed this assignment; here 
at the college we are often swamped by definitions and 
lectures, but we rarely get to apply what we have learned 
to a real situation. I feel that this exercise enabled me to 
take the tools that I have gotten from the classroom and 
apply to them in the real world.” 
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Using the Food Service Sector as Learning Sites 

According to Mulroney (2002), one of the most obvious 
applications for using anthropology within business re
search is the study of consumer behavior in retail business. 
Newman (1993), a business anthropologist, has examined 
the effects of economic decline on consumption patterns, 
lifestyle, and family relationships. Underhill (2000) dis
cusses consumer behavior within the context of retailing 
in great detail. He explores why consumers go into a store 
for one item and end up buying something else, what kind 
of store atmosphere is most effective for influencing 
shopping behavior, and so on. The reasons that the in
structor selected food service sites as the locations for 
teaching and learning are various. The food service sector 
is suggested as one of the best places to study consumer 
behavior. It is at food service sites that consumers are not 
only consuming tangible goods (food and drink), but also 
intangible service. It is in restaurants that consumers will 
interact with the waiters/waitresses and with other con
sumers. It is also suggested that many consumer behavior 
related concepts and theories could be tested in the food 
service sector, such as consumption motivation, family/ 
friends influences on consumer behavior, cultural influ
ences on consumer behavior (Doern and Kates 1998; 
Goffman 1959; Leidner 1993; McCarty et al. 1990; Schau 
and Gilly 1997; Tian 2000). 

One approach suggested for the analysis of consumer 
behavior is termed “cross-cultural interpretation,” mean
ing that there are differences in cultural norms and values 
between countries, which can be best illustrated through 
studying food consumption. Food consumption functions 
as a way for the consumer to gain cultural meaning as well 
as establish self-identities (Tian 2000). The beliefs and 
attitudes a culture has about food consumption are impor

tant to the choices consumers make about food; this is 
particularly meaningful to the study of consumer behavior 
at various ethnic restaurants. Through the on site study as 
well as the in class lectures, the students are able to learn 
that food habits and consumption represent ethnic, re
gional, and national identities, and differ from country to 
country because of cultural differences (Bailey and Tian 
2002; DeJesus and Tian 2004; Tian 2001; Witte and Tian 
2003). 

The more familiar a society is with different cultures, 
the more acceptable are its rituals and culture (Bell and 
Valentine 1997). Likewise, the food of other cultures will 
be more accepted if its ingredients and preparation styles 
are familiar (Gabaccia 1998). It is through on-site obser
vation and study that students learn that food choice based 
on the price is derived from the culture’s meanings based 
on social status. American culture has transformed into a 
society that ranks food consumption solely on financial 
sacrifice. Appearance and taste have been replaced with 
the eating environment and the ability of like-minded 
individuals who have the means to pay certain prices for 
certain foods. The connotation of filet mignon and lobster 
convey the meaning of high social status along with high 
prices. In turn, fatback and chicken-necks portray the 
lower income and social status of its consumers (Pillsbury 
1998). 

In food service sites, students learned that culture as 
a concept is regularly and fruitfully used to describe and 
analyze both the varieties and generalities of human 
behavior, values, choices, preferences, practices, beliefs, 
attitudes, and so forth throughout the world (Costa 1995). 
Accordingly, food choice and consumption is a typical 
human behavior that is strongly culturally oriented (Mead 
1943; Mooij 2004). Moreover, food choice is an extreme
ly complex behavior to quantify. Many factors can play a 

TABLE 1 
STUDENT EVALUATION RESPONSES (FALL 2002) 

Course 
Selected Evaluation Items Average College Average 

Rolling 
Average* 

Problem-solving skills learned 5.00 4.26 

Ability to write 5.00 4.23 

Comments on papers 5.00 4.26 

Goals and organization 4.67 4.34 

Text and materials 4.67 4.14 

4.29 

4.08 

4.51 

4.12 

3.97 

* Rolling average is the average for all course evaluations on file. 

Journal for Advancement of Marketing Education – Volume 7, Winter 2005 42 



part in the choices consumers make for consumption, 
factors for which there is no method of value measure
ment. There are several factors that influence food choic
es, including but not limited to: environment, tradition, 
familiarity, social status, and perceived properties (Schiff
man and Kanuk 2004). Environmental factors influence 
the choices consumers make by the process of availability 
within a market. The ability to produce the products 
necessary for specific foods is the key to assimilating them 
into a society’s culture. Without the required ingredients, 
the foods of different cultures cannot be experienced or 
accepted. Tradition within specific regions dictates the 
level and type of consumption. What identifies familiarity 
is that which has become long accustomed and is consid
ered the norm for the specific region (Pillsbury 1998). 

Through the on-site study, the students learned that 
Indian, Mexican, and Chinese cuisines are identified as 
the best-known ethnic cuisines in the United States. Due 
to their growing popularity, people do not feel as strongly 
about ethnic cuisines, because such foods have become 
commonplace, more available, and are found in non-
ethnic restaurants and multicultural grocery stores nation
wide. Mills (2000) observes that today’s consumers de
sire a good overall restaurant experience, including friendly 
service, flavorful foods, and a good overall experience, 
whether it be a typically American restaurant or an ethnic 
restaurant. Restaurants are the primary source of ethnic 
cuisine education for consumers. As a result, those who 
choose to dine at an ethnic restaurant with little knowl
edge about that cuisine often judge the entire cuisine 
based on a favorable or unfavorable dining experience, 
which ultimately determines whether they opt to eat it 
again (DeJesus and Tian 2004). 

A segmentation study on ethnic restaurants done by 
the National Restaurant Association, finds that Diners 
tend to fall into three distinctly different categories: Cul
ture-Oriented, Restaurant-Oriented, and Preparation-Ori
ented. Culture-Oriented consumers are those who active
ly seek out new dining adventures, Restaurant-Oriented 
consumers view ethnic restaurants as simply another 
eating-out alternative, and Preparation-Oriented consum
er’s interest in ethnic cuisine tend to center on the cooking 
and ingredients (DeJesus and Tian 2004). These catego
ries are similar to those found in Mills’ (2000) study. The 
students learned through on-site observation and study 
that when consumer behavior is combined with attitudes 
about ethnic cuisine, divisions among ethnic-cuisine sup
porters can be made into two segments: Internationalists 
and Urban Professionals. Internationalists seek out for
eign experiences; they want authenticity and are more 
inclined to have a taste for hot and spicy foods, such as 
Mexican and Thai cuisines; they look for the whole 
experience from décor to servers who speak the restau
rant’s native language. Urban Professionalists tend to be 
older than Internationalists; they like to experiment with 
new cuisines, but watch what they eat and like for menus 

to specify clearly what is in their foods. These categories 
and segments are formed because Americans tend to 
differ in terms of how they relate to ethnic cuisines (Bailey 
and Tian 2002; Mills 2000; Tian 2001; Witte and Tian 
2003; DeJesus and Tian 2004). 

Conclusions and Suggestions for Future Improve-
ment 

It is clear that consumer behavior refers to consum
ers’ responses to products and services, and to how those 
products and services are presented. In order to under
stand consumers and the choices consumers make, stu
dents must study a range of human responses, including, 
but not limited to, affective (feelings), cognitive (thoughts), 
and behavioral (actions). All those human responses can 
be learned through participant-observation, a powerful 
anthropological pedagogical approach that fits in the 
behavioral theories of learning well. The primary founda
tion for behaviors can be evaluated from observation and 
then used to formulate opinions with the subjectivity of 
the observer and the desired effects. The food service 
sector is viewed as the ideal place for students to learn 
about consumer behavior because food service sites are 
places where customers consume both tangible products 
and intangible service. Through participant-observations 
and interactions with the consumers, students are able to 
understand the reasoning behind societal actions, includ
ing an understanding of the culture from which actions are 
derived (Jordan 2003; Kardes 2002; Sherry 1995; Tian 
2000 2001; Walle 1998). 

The anthropological approach adopted by the author 
in the consumer behavior course was effective in several 
teaching sections. For instance, 10 student term papers in 
two sections were either published in peer reviewed 
academic journals or presented at peer reviewed academic 
conferences. The students were happy and enjoyed the 
learning process; they commented that by this approach 
they had learned knowledge in both fields of study, 
namely anthropology and consumer behavior. They par
ticularly enjoyed the hands-on projects and the fieldwork; 
they claimed that the training they got fostered and devel
oped their abilities in implementing consumer behavior 
theories in the real business world (see Table 1). The 
business division head at the college after examining the 
course syllabus, teaching notes, assignment designs, and 
student work, made a very positive comment about the 
anthropological approach to teach. She indicated that the 
approach is a constructive improvement in teaching con
sumer behavior at the college and encouraged the instruc
tor to continue the approach. The author had also present
ed the teaching method and approach to his marketing 
educators whose feedback was very positive and encour
aging (Tian 2001). 

However, like any other approach, the anthropolog
ical approach to consumer behavior studies is not without 
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shortcomings. As suggested earlier, traditional consumer 
behavior studies mainly use the psychological approach. 
The anthropological approach is relatively new in this 
field of study and this makes it difficult to draw upon 
necessary resources. It is important for the instructors who 
want to adopt this approach to search and prepare related 
academic and practical resources beforehand. Also be
cause the students who take a consumer behavior course 
might not necessarily have taken an anthropology course, 
it is necessary for the instructor to systematically address 
some of the basic principles of anthropology in the class 
and then connect them with the consumer behavior stud
ies. Abrams’ (2000) book entitled Observational Re-
search Handbook and Mooij’s (2004) book entitled Con-
sumer Behavior and Culture are strongly suggested to be 
used for reference. 

One serious problem which the author identified is 
that the students tended to spend more describing what 
they observed than on analyzing what they observed 
because they believed they had plenty of material to 
present from their observations. As a result, although they 
were able to make some analyses, the analyses tended to 
be superficial and lacked connections with consumer 
behavior theories and concepts. Therefore, it is necessary 
to require an analysis in class of a few case studies, which 
should include various approaches to the study of con
sumer behaviors, to help the students understand how to 
link the theories and concepts they have learned with the 
real world they observed. Instructors may integrate a few 
applied anthropology lectures with consumer cultures to 
demonstrate how to enhance reliability and validity as 
well as readability by implementing related theories and 
concepts. Accordingly, it is necessary to design the as
signment within the framework of consumer behavior 
theories and to instruct the students to apply the course 
concepts as much as possible in their research reports. It 
is important to let the students know that their grades will 
be negatively affected if they neglect to use the course 

concepts and consumer behavior theories in their report. 
Another issue is the arrangement of the course project. 

Based on the author’s experience it is better to first have 
all students do their mini report collectively on the same 
market or the same marketplace so that the instructor can 
give them a demonstration and give them help on site. 
After the critical analysis of their mini reports, the stu
dents can be directed to conduct their comprehensive 
research project by selecting their own retail stores to 
observe and to study consumer behaviors. However, the 
experiences of the author indicate that the ideal locations 
to train students to study and observe consumer behavior 
are the various food service sites. 

In short, the anthropological approach is not a simple 
combination of anthropology and consumer behavior 
studies. Based on the author’s own understanding and 
experience, the anthropological approach focuses on the 
influences of culture and society on the individual con
sumers’ behavior; it emphasizes the participated observa
tion and academic analysis of consumer behavior through 
both management and consumer perspectives (cf., Sherry 
1995; Tian 2000). The instruction of consumer behavior 
through an anthropological approach is relatively new in 
marketing education. Although the author personally found 
this approach, if used in a proper way, to be very effective 
in helping students understand the principles of consumer 
behavior; it does not mean that other instructors will also 
think so. As professionals in the field of marketing educa
tion, we need to consistently improve our teaching meth
ods and practices. While a commitment to a critical 
pedagogy is not a common goal shared by all business 
educators, it is clearly a more practical perspective ap
proach could be reached. It is the author’s hope that 
professors in the marketing education field can critically 
review his experience and practice, and provide sugges
tions and comments to the author so that further improve
ment to his teaching practice can be made in the future. 

REFERENCES 

Abrams, Bill (2000), Observational Research Handbook. 
Chicago, IL: NTC Contemporary Publishing Group. 

Bailey, Raymond and R.G. Tian (2002), “Cultural Un
derstanding of Consumer Behavior: A Case Study of 
Southern American Perception of Indian Food,”Jour-
nal of American Academy of Business, 2 (1), 58–65. 

Belk, Russell, John Sherry, and Melanie Wallendorf 
(1989), “A Naturalistic Inquiry Into Buyer and Seller 
Behavior at a Swap Meet,” Journal of Consumer 
Research, 14, 449–70. 

Bell, D. and Valentine (1997), Consumer Geographies: 

We Are Where We Eat. New York: Routledge Press. 
Costa, J.A. (1995), “The Social Organization of Consum

er Behavior,” in Contemporary Marketing and Con-
sumer Behavior: An Anthropological Sourcebook, 
John F. Sherry, ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publi
cations, Inc. 

DeJesus, Jennifer and R. Tian (2004), “Understanding 
Cultural Factors in Food Consumption: An Experi
ential Case Study at an Ethnic Restaurant,” High 
Plains Applied Anthropologist, 24 (1), 27–40. 

DeMoranville, Carol, Timothy W. Aurand, and Geoffrey 
L. Gordon (2000), “The Evolution of a Cross-Func
tional Business Program: A Longitudinal Study,” 

Journal for Advancement of Marketing Education – Volume 7, Winter 2005 44 



 

 

Marketing Education Review, (Fall), 10 (3), 29–40. 
Doern, R.R. and S.M. Kates (1998). The Social Meanings 

of Drinking: Strengthening the Social Bonds of Self in 
Everyday Life. New York: Doubleday. 

Douglas, S. and C.S. Craig (1995), Global Marketing 
Strategy. New York: McGraw-Hill. 

Finch, James E. (1997), “Integrating Market Research 
Applications with the Study of Consumer Behavior,” 
in Great Ideas for Teaching Marketing, South-West
ern College Publishing, [http://www.swcollege.com/ 
marketing/gitm/gitm.html]. 

Gabaccia, D.R. (1998), We Are What We Eat: Ethnic 
Food and the Making of Americans. Cambridge, 
MA: Harvard University Press. 

Gannon, M.J. (1993), Understanding Global Cultures: 
Metaphorical Journeys Through 17 Countries.Thou
sand Oaks, CA: Sage. 

Goffman, E. (1959), The Presentation of Self in Everyday 
Life. New York: Doubleday. 

Griffith, D. (1998), “Cultural Meaning of Retail Institu
tions: A Tradition-Based Culture Examination,” Jour-
nal of Global Marketing, 12 (1), 47–59. 

Griffith, D.A. and J.K. Ryans, Jr. (1995), “Strategically 
Employing Natural Channels in an Era of Global 
Marketing.” Journal of Marketing Practice: Applied 
Marketing Science, 1 (4), 52–72. 

Hafner, K. (1999) “Coming of Age in Palo Alto: Anthro
pologists Find a Niche Studying Consumers for Com
panies in Silicon Valley,” New York Times, (June 10, 
1999). 

Harris, P.R. and R.T. Moran (1987), Managing Cultural 
Differences, 2nd ed. Houston: Gulf. 

Holt, D.B. (1998), “Does Cultural Capital Structure Amer
ican Consumption?” Journal of Consumer Research, 
25 (June), 1–25. 

Jordan, Ann T. (2003), Business Anthropology. Prospect 
Heights, IL: Waveland Press. 

Kardes, Frank R. (2002), Consumer Behavior and Man-
agerial Decision Making, 2nd ed. New Jersey: Pear-
son Education, Inc. 

Leidner, R. (1993), Fast Food, Fast Talk: Service Work 
and the Routinization of Everyday Life. Berkeley, 
CA: University of California Press. 

Macfarlane, Bruce (1998), “Business Professors in High
er Education: Outsider Reputations, Insider Values,” 
[http://www.leeds.ac.uk/educol/documents/ 
000000678.htm], accessed by the author in June 
2004. 

McCracken, Grant (1990), Culture and Consumption: 
New Approaches to the Symbolic Character of Con-
sumer Goods and Activities. Indiana University Press. 

McCarty, J.A. et al. (1990), “Tipping as a Consumer 
Behavior: A Qualitative Investigation,” Advances in 
Consumer Research, 17, 723–28. 

Mead, M. (1943), Growing up in New Guinea. London, 
U.K.: Penguin Books. 

Mills, Susan (2000), “A Cultural Melting Pot,” Restau-
rants USA. Washington D.C.: National Restaurant 
Association. [www.Restaurants.org], Accessed by 
authors in 2002. 

Mooij, M. de (2004), Consumer Behavior and Culture. 
London, U.K.: SAGE Publications. 

Morgan, W.P. (1980), “Test of Champions: The Iceberg 
Profile,” Psychology Today, 14, 92–99, 102, 108. 

Mulroney, Catherine (2002), “Anthropology in the Work
place: Cultural Context Proves Just as Crucial to 
Improving Business as Tech Solutions,” The Globe 
and Mail, (Monday, November 25), B13. 

Newman, Katherine S. (1993), Declining Fortunes: The 
Withering of the American Dream. New York: Basic 
Books. 

Nulty, Duncan D. and Mary A. Barrett (1996), “Transi
tion in Students’ Learning Styles,” Studies in Higher 
Education, 21, 333–45. 

Oblinger, D.G. and A. Verville (1998), What Business 
Wants from Higher Education. Phoenix, AZ: The 
Oryx Press. 

Olsen, Barbara (1995), “Brand Loyalty and Consumption 
Patterns,” in Contemporary Marketing and Consum-
er Behavior: An Anthropological Sourcebook, J.F. 
Sherry, ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 
Inc. 

Pharr, Julie M. (1997), “Observational Studies in Con
sumer Behavior,” Great Ideas for Teaching Market-
ing, South-Western College Publishing, [http:// 
www.swcollege.com/marketing/gitm/gitm.html]. 

Pharr, S.W., J.S. Morris, D. Stover, C.R. Byers, and M.G. 
Reyes (1997), “The Execution and Evaluation of an 
Integrated Business Common Core Curriculum,” The 
Journal of General Education, 47, 166–82. 

Pillsbury, R. (1998), No Foreign Food: The American 
Diet in Time and Place. Boulder, CO: Westview 
Press. 

Porter, M.E. (1980), Competitive Strategy. New York: 
Free Press. 

Richins, Marsha L. (2000), “Consumer Behavior As a 
Social Science: President’s Address, 2000 Annual 
Conference, Association for Consumer Research,” 
[http://www.acrweb.org/ acr2000], Accessed by the 
author in February 2003. 

Rossiter, J.R. and A.M. Chan (1998), “Ethnicity in Busi
ness and Consumer Behavior,” Journal of Business 
Research, 42, 127–34. 

Schau, H.J., and M.C. Gilly (1997), “Social Conventions 
of a Fast Food Restaurant: An Ethnomethodological 
Analysis,” Advances in Consumer Research, 24, 
315–21. 

Schiffman, G.L. and L.L. Kanuk (2004), Consumer Be
havior, 7th ed. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall 
Inc. 

Sherry, John F. (1995), Contemporary Marketing and 
Consumer Behavior: An Anthropological Source-

Journal for Advancement of Marketing Education – Volume 7, Winter 2005 45 

http:http://www.acrweb.org
www.swcollege.com/marketing/gitm/gitm.html
http:www.Restaurants.org
http://www.leeds.ac.uk/educol/documents
http:http://www.swcollege.com


 

book. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc. 
Statt, David A. (1997), Understanding the Consumer: A 

Psychological Approach. Basingstoke: Macmillan 
Stewart, Karen L. and Linda A. Felicetti (1992), “Learn

ing Styles of Marketing Majors,” Educational Re-
search Quarterly, 15 (2), 15–23. 

Thompson, Craig and Elizabeth Hirschman (1995), “Un
derstanding the Socialized Body: A Poststructuralist 
Analysis of Consumers’ Self-Conceptions of Body 
Images and Self Care Practices,” Journal of Consum-
er Research, 22 (September), 139–53. 

Tian, G. Robert (1998), “Anthropological Research Among 
Chinese Refugees in Metro Toronto,” Cultural An-
thropology Methodology, 2. 

____________ (1999) “Cross-Cultural Marketing, Mar
keting Cross-Culturally: An Anthropological Per
spective,” working paper, School of Business and 
Economics, Wilfrid Laurier University. 

____________ (2000), “The Implications of a Right to 
Culture for Marketing: Towards an Anthropological 
Approach,” Paper presented in the Society for Ap
plied Anthropology 2000 Annual Meeting, San Fran
cisco, March 21–26, 2000. 

____________ (2001), “Anthropological Approach to 
the Consumer Science: A Practical Course Process

es,” High Plains Applied Anthropologist, 21 (2), 
157–65. 

____________ (2002), “Anthropological Approaches to 
Marketing: The New Practices in the 21st Century,” 
Practicing Anthropology, 24 (1), (Spring), 39–40. 

Underhill, Paco (1999), Why We Buy: The Science of 
Shopping. New York: Simon & Schuster, Inc. 

Walle, Alf H. (1998), Cultural Tourism: A Strategic 
Focus. Boulder, CO: Westview Press. 

Walsh, Sharon (2001), Business Gets Brainy, The Stan-
dard (May 14, 2001), [http://www.thestandard.com/ 
article/0,1902,24163,00.html], accessed in February 
2003. 

____________ (2000), Rethinking Marketing. Westport, 
CT: Quorum Books. 

____________ (2002), Exotic Visions in Marketing The-
ory and Practice. Westport, CT: Quorum Books. 

Whiteley, Alma (2001), “Anthropology and International 
Business Research Methods in DBA Teaching: Frame
works for Cultural Awareness,” Journal of Teaching 
in International Business, 12 (2), 7–22. 

Witte, Elizabeth and R.G. Tian (2003), “Cultural Aware
ness and Consumer Behavior: A Case Study on 
Southern American Understanding of the Chinese 
Food,” High Plains Applied Anthropologist, 23 (1). 

Journal for Advancement of Marketing Education – Volume 7, Winter 2005 46 

http:http://www.thestandard.com




Copyright of Journal for Advancement of Marketing Education is the property of Marketing Management 

Journal and its content may not be copied or emailed to multiple sites or posted to a listserv without the 

copyright holder's express written permission. However, users may print, download, or email articles for 

individual use. 


